Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council
Wednesday 2nd November 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), A Mole (Vice-Chair), J Miller, K Baker, M Shave, M Reeve, R Stearn
K Price (Clerk),  District Cllr Wilshaw and County Cllr Stringer and 17 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the November meeting and read out the policy.  Apologies have been received from Cllr Mark Clements, Cllr Sue Hill and Cllr Kerry Baker has sent her apologies as she may be late following a meeting with the school prior to the parish council meeting. 
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.   None received.  Cllr Stearn arrived late but refused to declare an interest in the proposed planning application to be discussed at item 9.
3. To approve the minutes of the October meeting held on 5th October 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
4. Clerks Report
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of October
· All cheques for payment have been issued.
· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· Clerk has not had the same issues regarding the laptop – It would appear that it is now fixed…

· SALC AGM has been set for Monday 14th November.  Cllr Clements has agreed to attend if the Parish Council Approve the cost at tonight’s meeting.  Cost for attendance is £10.00 to be invoiced from SALC.  Approved.
· Clerk has completed a survey through SALC regarding Broadband provision, Policing and Planning on behalf of the parish council.  Deadline was 18th November 2016.
· POLICE REPORT – UPDATE - Clerk attended the Police meeting at Stowmarket and Met Sgt Andy Martin and Insp, Galley.  They have opened a line of communication and although the information on the crime map will always be 4-6 weeks out of date as this is nothing to do with the local policing teams and the crime map is a national data base.  Real time information will be passed through to the clerk by email and text alerts so we should now start to get better communication from them.  The Clerk will forward the meeting dates for 2017 and they will aim to attend the annual parish meeting or at least one meeting over the 12 months.  Their team has drastically been reduced to 1 Sgt and 2 officers and 1 PCSO.  The new team is no longer responsible for geographical areas but for areas of domestic abuse, anti social behaviour, youth, mental health etc for the whole of the MSDC area.  Their roles are now much more desk orientated analysing etc so we will not see the uniforms on the street unless they are targeting a specific issue.  The SNT should be better placed to target specific issues in the community as they are reported.  Reporting can be done online and we should continue to use 101 to report non-urgent police incidents. 

Clerk has been online and ascertained from the police website that there have been no crimes reported in August.  September data is not available yet.  The police have emailed a letter out for us to pass on to the village shop with some security advice etc that has been sent directly to the clerk.

Moving forward the Sgt at Stowmarket is keen to keep lines of communication open through the clerk and will be issuing a seasonal newsletter and seasonal invitations to attend meetings at the police station.  Clerk will keep the parish council updated.

· DEFIBRILLATOR - East Anglian Ambulance Service have confirmed receipt of our codes for the defib cabinet and we are now up and running.  We need to set a date at tonight’s meeting and invite the donators and the press for an official unveiling.  Agreed as 23rd November at 10.30am.
· CEMETERY - Adam has prepared and tided the area at the rear of Bassett’s / behind the shed at the Cemetery and the replacement materials and fence panel has been ordered.  Work should be completed over the next week.
· FGBT - Frederick George Burton Trust
The Clerk has banked the rent from Mr Carter and the AGM needs to be arranged with the trustees in November. 

· MEETING DATES – 2017
	JANUARY
	Wednesday 4th January 2017

	FEBRUARY
	Wednesday 1st February 2017

	MARCH
	Wednesday 1st March 2017

	APRIL
	Wednesday 5th April 2017

Wednesday 26th April 2017 – Annual Parish Meeting.  
(Clerk to invite groups within the village and Police to present reports.)

	MAY
	Wednesday 3rd May 2017 (AGM)

	JUNE
	Wednesday 7th June 2017

	JULY
	Wednesday 5th July 2017

	AUGUST
	There will not be a scheduled meeting in August, however if required a planning meeting will be scheduled separately. 

	SEPTEMBER
	Wednesday 6th September 2017

	OCTOBER
	Wednesday 4th October 2017

	NOVEMBER
	Wednesday 1st November 2017

	DECEMBER
	Wednesday 6th December 2017


5. Financial matters & Financial report
Cllr Mole having agreed to replace Rob Shelley on the Finance Committee needs to also complete a personal information form and take the forms into the bank with Identification in order to be added as a signatory.    

We need to think about budget funds and projects the parish council feel should be included in the next years precept.

The finance team will meet over the next few months to review the budget, the internal audit process and the accounts year to date.  Suggested meeting date for the Finance Committee to meet agreed as Wednesday 9th November 2016 7.30pm at the Chairman’s home address.  We need to discuss the budget again at the December meeting and provide the Parish Council a Finance Review Report This needs to be completed in order to finalise the precept at the January meeting.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £24,747.64 (28/10/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,374.37 (01.10.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £253.11 (01.10.16)

Accounts for payment – October 2016:  

· KAREN PRICE - Salary October = £601.92, Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £72.65,


Less Tax & NI £0.31, Pension £5.40 = £668.86 + expenses £151.34 = £820.20
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax – employee - £0.31, employer - Nil = £0.31
· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £5.40, employer £6.75 = £12.15
· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (September) £165.00
· CAS One Suffolk Web Hosting – 1 year £36.00
· CGM Grasscutting x 3 cuts - 26.08.16, 09.09.16 and 22.09.16 £351.22

Monies Received – October 2016: 

· UK Power Networks – Wayleaves (Payslip 100086) - £12.48

· Cemetery Fees – Elizabeth Mary Sargeant “Betty” (payslip 100086) - £50.00

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

6. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· 3xletters regarding planning application 3814/16.  To be read out when the planning application is discussed.
· Parishioner letter regarding Change of use Planning for property on Brown Street – Clerk has forwarded this to the enforcement team at MSDC Planning department for information / investigation.

· MSDC - CIL Neighbourhood Payments
· MSDC – Proposed change in the rules for a referendum for Parish Councils

· MSDC – Preferred Candidate for post of Chief Executive

· MSDC – Parish Liaison Meeting – Thursday 10th November.  Clerk and the Chairman to attend.
· MSDC – Proposed BT payphone removals – 90 day consultation period ends 4th December 2016

· Jo Churchill Older Persons information Fair – 11th November 2016.  This has been included on the village website and in the Crier.
· Zurich – Confirmation of insurance cover and receipt

· Police Email – Rural premises being targeted

· Police Letter – to be passed to village shop

· Public Right of Way Closure – 19.11.16 – 11.12.16 Footpath 68 Spike Lane to Stowmarket

· SCC – Road Closure C406 Haughley Crossing / Station Road Crossing – 11.12.16 Overnight 01.00hrs – 06.00hrs

· SALC – Invite to attend AGM – Cost of £10.00  Approval requested for Cllr Clements to attend on 14th November.  Approved.  Clerk to book Cllr Clements onto the meeting.
· CAB – AGM Invite – Friday 4th November 2016.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
7. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  Cllr Wilshaw apologised for being late.
New Joint Chief Executive - A new Joint Chief Executive for Mid Suffolk and Babergh Councils has now been appointed after a rigorous interview involving 11 candidates. He is Arthur Charvonia who is currently Strategic Director for Waveney and Suffolk Coastal so has experience in a joint administration for two separate authorities. We are hoping he will take up his post early in the New Year.

Recycling Waste - Because there has been an increase of up to 9% contamination rate in our dry recyclate material that is collected from the green bins, the Suffolk Waste Partnership have launched a Suffolk-wide educational campaign aimed at the importance of getting recycling right, you should have all received a leaflet highlighting what can and can’t be recycled. The leaflet also highlights that anything smaller than 40mm like loose bottle tops or shredded paper doesn’t get recycled because it is too small so gets incinerated which costs the council money. However bottle tops can be recycled by simply washing and squashing the plastic bottles and putting the tops back on, silver foil should be crunched up and no smaller then a tennis ball. No clothing can be put in these bins from now on, there are plenty of charity bins who will take these so please put them there in plastic bags from now on.

Annual Electoral Canvass - The annual electoral forms have been sent out to every property to enable an accurate register of all electors. Please can everyone make sure they have returned these with the correct information which you are legally obliged to provide. These forms are used to ensure the register is up to date to enable everyone who is entitled to can vote.

Jill is available for appointments anytime either at her home or she is willing to come to your house to discuss anything that you need her to do.  Jill can be contacted on phone number of 01449 781194 and email jillwilsh@yahoo.co.uk.  Clerk agreed to publish Cllr Wilshaw’s contact details in the Crier.
8. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer 
More Surface Dressing - Suffolk County Council has allocated an extra £10 million to highway maintenance spread over 2016/17 and 2017/18, to top up the funding it receives from central government.  The most cost-effective way to spend this funding was to focus on surface dressing, and this is in keeping with the asset management approach agreed by cabinet in November last year. This is a low-cost way of extending the life of a road surface by around 10 years, by applying a layer of bitumen (to seal up the existing surface from damaging water ingress) and topping this off with a layer of granite chippings to provide durability and tyre grip. The areas programmed for next summer are having patching works carried out during this autumn, given the amount of utility works, and flooding occurring over the last few years, these repairs are in need of more road closures and night works etc. This is bound to create more inconvenience but is it good news that resurfacing is being carried rather than just constant patching. 

Kier Given 5 more years - The County Councils cabinet have approved the granting of an extension to the outsourced 

highways repair budget to present “Kier” contract, this 5 year extension has been agreed by cabinet without full council approval, this does mean this decision has been taken without any formal debate, although a call in by the Scrutiny Committee has been tabled. It is getting increasingly concerning that more and more quite major decisions are being agreed at unminuted informal meetings with membership of only one political party. Given the level of concern regarding the current level of service experienced from this contract a number of promises of a better service level have been tabled, the task now will be to make sure these promised levels are adhered to.   
Mid Suffolk & Babergh Move  - As you have no doubt mid Suffolk & Babergh Councils have agreed to move their staff to Endeavour House Ipswich home of Suffolk County Council, This move has created a few concerns back at the Ipswich HQ as there are now men with clipboards monitoring which desks are used or free, staff have already been emailed to inform them they may have to move venue to accommodate the staff arriving from MSDC & Babergh. One vital service area (fostering) is now facing moving for the ninth time since 2002. 
Broadband - The glorious day has arisen when Haughley Green can now place orders for connection to their new cabinet, years of lobbying hassling etc have at last born fruit, The first batch connections should go live next week including the live to live change over. We are working on a few amendments to the recent new pole installations. It is important to note that BT have a power called “designated user status”  this allows them to put in poles pretty much anywhere.    
Chapel Road drainage works have been done but there is no report back yet, Cllr Stringer asked to follow up and report back to the parish council at the next meeting.  Cllr Stringer did confirm that the verge on the bends has been re- reported again by Cllr Stringer.                                 

The move of Babergh and Mid Suffolk over to Endeavour House Ipswich – Front of staff will be in hubs in places like Stowmarket and Eye and it is the back office that will move to Ipswich and share facilities with SCC.  

Pot holes – Cllr Mary Reeve raised the honeypot lane pothole and the fact that this is still an issue despite reporting previously on numerous occasions.  

Cllr Shave mentioned that the Cats eyes along Finningham Road have no eyes.  Cllr Stringer to come back to the parish council. 
9. Planning Applications Received

4107/16 – Internal bathroom alterations comprised of opening up of former window at Brown’s Place Farm, Brown Street, Old Newton. Response required by 31/10/16.  Extension requested.




The Parish Council have not received any parishioner comments regarding this application.  It was felt that this application should be approved on the grounds that the window had previously existed and as this was a listed building would be governed by listed building regulations and any works would need to be in keeping with the rest of the house and in line with any restoration / heritage regulations.  It was proposed and seconded to approve this application and carried by unanimous vote.


3814/16 – Application for outline planning permission dealing with access, landscaping and layout (appearance and scale to be the subject of a reserved matters application) for the construction of 59 dwellings with vehicular accesses from Finningham Road and Silver Street, Old Newton on Land between Silver Street & Finningham Road, Old Newton.  Response required by 07/11/16.





Cllr Roger Stearn has decided he does not have to declare an interest.  However he was strongly advised to withdraw from the meeting for the planning application to be discussed.  He decided he would not.  Accusations were thrown at Cllr Shave from Cllr Stearn regarding Cllr Shave having to declare an interest in other areas of land identified within the parish for development to which Cllr Shave made a statement for record - Cllr Shave has never received a penny for any land submitted as part of call for sites.  He has also never been offered any reward.  As a response to an invitation some ten years ago Cllr Shave did put forward 4 pockets of land identified for possible future development.  He responded at the time as a parishioner and not as an interested party.  

The Clerk has received three letters of complaint about this application and a significant number of residents attended the parish council meeting. Dr Hall represented the residents who are concerned about the proposed planning application. The clerk read out the three letters received to the parish council. It was felt that this application fails national legislation and local planning legislation. All agreed that the key to the land is Rookyard Farm as this is a listed building. It is idenififed as special regard. Do no harm ? Planning and policy framework highlights significance as doing no harm to a building, origins and setting and moat surrounding the building. County policy has Rookyard Farm as an isolated moated farm house. Unique in Suffolk. Policy nppf refers. What is proposed is outside the planning boundary of the village and is believed will do great harm to the setting of Rookyard farm. Harm and loss of significance needs to be justified and is not in this case. Policy hb13 refers. The plan over meets the housing needs identified in the village housing needs survey whereby 10 affordable houses were identified as required! It was strongly felt that this development is not justified when there are other land sites available and preferred by the Parish Council. There were other points raised for consideration and highways access onto Silver Street is not deemed an acceptable entrance / exit to this site. Silver Street is a narrow small lane and struggles with current users, to add traffic flow from a further 59 houses will not be viable. Any plans for using Silver Street as an entrance / exit should be completely refused. Policy t10 refers. There is already a drainage and sewage issue in and around Falconer Avenue / Silver Street without adding additional properties to the network. Surface run off from the site onto Silver Street is significant and would need considerable investigation before any planning permission should be approved. Policies h16 and Cor 6 refers. Recommendation for refusal on the points raised was seconded. 5 objected, 1 abstained. Refused on majority vote. 

2437/16 – Erection of detached dwelling on land at Finningham Road, Old Newton.


This proposed application is on one of our bad bends on the B1113 highway, Entrance and exit to the site is a potential hazard Policy t10 refers.  The parish council is seeking to reduce the speed limit on this stretch of the B1113 and the process is with highways for consideration and decision.  The application also falls outside the village boundary and Cllrs felt that the land should not be used as infill.  The applicant did point out that access onto Finningham road would be easier than some of the other neighbouring properties and the footprint is in line with existing properties.  Applications on this land in the past have been refused and some of the parish council believed this should remain the case.  Upon voting the Councillors voted 3 for, 3 against – The application was refused by the Chairman’s casting vote and was by no means unanimous.
4116/16 – Erection of detached dwelling (revised design to planning approval 2307/16) at 18 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  Response required by 31/10/16 – extension requested.  The Parish Council have not received any parishioner comments regarding this application. 

It was felt that this application showed a minor change to the original submission that was approved by the parish council and MSDC back in July 2016.  The original comments stand for the resubmission and upon voting by Cllrs present at the meeting it was proposed and seconded to approve this application and carried by majority vote in favour of supporting the application.

10. Planning Decisions from MSDC- None received.

11. Broadband Update – Mr Arnold.  Clarification is required on the situation on Brown Street.  The poles are in place so that the cables can go all the way round.  The landowners have 3 months to object to the positioning of the poles.  We are questioning if this means that things are on hold until the three months are up.  They have designated user status and as such do not need permission to erect telegraph poles and can do so wherever they like.  Netherhall Close was put in without puncturing a water main as it has been confirmed that Netherhall Close ducting isn’t big enough for fibre.  Mr Arnold has asked for more detailed information.

12. Defibrillator – Date set for Wednesday 23rd November 10.30am to coincide with the pre-school open morning and official opening of the new outdoor play area.  Clerk to invite the press and interested parties and donators to attend.  
13. Parking – School Update – Cllr Baker.  Waiting for an appointment to meet with the school.  Lighting is not good at the school.  Traffic is getting worse as the weather has turned and parents are less inclined to walk to school during bad weather.  Agreed as an agenda item for the December meeting.
14. Ward Green – Maintenance Quote – Clerk has been in contact with Ben Stearn who has suggested that we plan for twice a year.  Ben has suggested that we look to use some pesticide on the easterly edge to contain the brambles, along with trimming all regrowth and using extra chippings as a weed suppressant and the cost should be £220.00 to be repeated again in May / June 2017.  Moving forward there are more options that an on-site meeting could sort out.  Ben has asked if we require all the rotting branches pulled up and out?  There are willow stems with their feet in the water and as they grow rapidly they need to be kept on top of twice yearly for asthetic purposes.  The brambles will hopefully be overcome with a few treatments.  Bens opinion is that it should be cleared and prickly hawthorn or similar be planted and maintained in order to replace the rotting fence.  Cllr Stearn was concerned that the lower branches of the oak tree were cut, when he did not think this was appropriate.  Cllr Mary Reeve stated that this had been agreed at the first clear up.  It was   Proposed that the quote be approved and that Ben should provide us with a quote for an Annual contract for setting the precept for the December meeting.  Clerk to action.
15. Common Purpose – Cllr Stearn

Cllr Stearn wanted to raise the point that some time ago a Letter was received from Glen French – SCC Footpaths to the Parish Council.  Cllr Stearn believes the Mr French is a graduate from Common Purpose and that Mr French has himself cost the parish a lot of money.  First the removal of the carpet reported - as this wasn’t removed within ten days, Mr French instructed a contractor to remove the carpet at a significant cost, Cllr Stearns Volunteers would have done this for free.  The downs footpath is in his opinion another similar situation.  Cllr Stearn has asked for a figure from SCC as to how much they have spent in total when Cllr Stearn would have done it with volunteers and free of charge.  Cllr Stearn stated that Common Purpose is where someone or something is in charge of increasing their own empire.  Common Purpose quote that you are too expensive or to be labelled a trouble maker and it is this that Cllr Stearn has an objection to.  Cllr Stearn ultimately wants his job back as the footpath warden and has asked that this be tabled as an agenda item for the next meeting.

Cllr Mole commented that despite having crossed swords himself over the downs footpath – He thinks the footpath is a far superior job than what would have been installed without SCC intervention and completion.
16. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.
· Cllr Shave asked for the Finance Committee to review the lighting – The lighting is poor in the village and Cllr Shave believes that there is a need for more lighting and more money to be spent.  It was also mentioned that people walking after dark should wear high visibility clothing and cyclists should ensure they have suitable lights fixed to their bikes.
· Village hall committee report from Cllr Baker mentioned that the recent fireworks appears to have been very successful.  The Christmas Fair will be held on 26th November.  Signage for dog owners around the play area has been raised, the clerk thinks she has got some signs from SCC and will pass these onto Cllr Baker.  The Pre-school is having their open morning and official opening of the new outdoor play area on 23rd November.  Suggested that we tag this with the unveiling of the defibrillator.  Clerk to arrange.
· Wreath for remembrance Sunday to be passed to the Chairman and Clerk to remind Adam for cemetery maintenance at the cemetery in preparation for remembrance Sunday.

· Road surface in Falconer avenue is appalling and has been reported previously. Information for Cllr Stringer.   
· Rabbit holes on the playing field are quite bad at the bottom near the mound.  The fencing has been done but will be raised at the next village hall meeting for further discussion.
17. Public Forum – Nothing raised
· Cars at the school, parents and children running out onto Chapel road.  This is an accident waiting to happen and Cllr Baker agreed to speak to the school and is working with the Governors to brainstorm some possible solutions to the problem.  To be raised again on the December agenda.

18. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the December meeting.
· Cemetery 
· Budget

· School parking – Cllr Baker
· Broadband

· Footpath Warden – Cllr Stearn

· SALC AGM Report – Cllr Clements
19. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 7th December 2016.  The Chairman would like to invite you to attend the December meeting where some festive light refreshments will be provided at the end of the meeting.  Reminder that Remembrance Sunday is this coming Sunday 13th November – 10.45 at the Church Service.  Chair will lay the wreath on behalf of the parish council.
Meeting closed at 21.09 hrs
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